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Description of Tramadol Mortality in Osteoarthritis 
May Not Be Accurate

To the Editor:
In a JAMA manuscript, Zeng et al (1), utilizing statis-

tically complex modeling and assessment tools, conclud-
ed tramadol was associated with a significantly higher 
mortality compared to nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory 
drugs (NSAIDs). This type of assessment can only show 
association, rather than cause and effect relationship. 
While the authors acknowledge the limitations of their 
study, this conclusion may cause inappropriate fear and 
curtailing of tramadol prescriptions. This in turn may 
lead to increased prescriptions of NSAIDs or other opi-
oids, potentially having the unintended consequence of 
increased mortality. To add to the complexity, the SPACE 
randomized trial (2), tramadol was considered equiva-
lent to NSAIDs and other nonopioid drugs.

Participants in the tramadol cohort in this study 
had a higher prevalence of comorbidities, including 
diabetes, hypertension, peptic ulcer disease, chronic 
kidney, cardiovascular diseases and also have not 
considered the severity of osteoarthritis. Further, they 
were on a multitude of prescriptions involving numer-
ous drugs, which may be responsible for the morbidity 
and mortality, including other opioids, which, curiously, 
were not described in this manuscript other than co-
deine. However, there was no significant difference in 
mortality compared to codeine as patients receiving 
codeine also had high comorbidities. The comorbidity 
burden with their treatments, which leads to increased 
levels of mortality, may not be appropriately adjusted 
even with such a complex statistical model. It is well-
known that oral NSAIDs, the predominant analgesic 
medications, and opioids commonly prescribed for 
managing osteoarthritis have multiple safety concerns 
with potential increase in mortality. Tramadol is a weak 
opioid agonist and is largely devoid of complications 
associated with NSAIDs such as serious cardiovascular 
and gastrointestinal adverse effects (3). 

Further, the safety profile of tramadol has been 
shown to be similar to other opioids (4). The increase 
in overall mortality is clearly multifactorial and it is 
thus difficult to understand the role of tramadol in 
increasing infection, cancer, and musculoskeletal dis-
orders related mortality. In addition, the study failed 
to delve into potential critical drug-drug interactions 

with tramadol, even though Table 2 clearly describes a 
significant number of patients taking serotonin modu-
lators, which could result in adverse outcomes (5). The 
authors also described that 30% of patients, causes of 
death could not be ascertained and the study lacked 
adequate statistical power. 

In this era of heightened opioid awareness, it is es-
sential to precisely correlate causes of mortality. Unfor-
tunately, this study was based on a complex statistical 
model, had many inconclusive findings and was statisti-
cally underpowered making it far from precise. 
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